
Harper Junior High School

Band Boosters Meeting Minutes

Monday, March 31, 2008

I. Call to Order & Start of Discussion on Budget Shortfall– Joyce Hamaguchi


· The meeting was called to order at 7:05 p.m.

· Joyce asked if there were any comments about or changes to the minutes from the last meeting, and there were none. A vote was taken to approve the February 19, 2008 meeting minutes. All were in favor.

· Debbie Finley talked briefly about the Wennberg Music Festival, sponsored by the Davis Schools Orchestral Music Association (DSOMA) on Saturday, April 12th, at the Mondavi Center. The Wennberg Music Festival, in its 12th year, provides an annual opportunity for Davis orchestral musicians in grades six through twelve to perform. The proceeds from this year’s Festival will go toward the efforts of the “Save Our Music” (SOM) Campaign. The Harper orchestras will be participating in this Festival, thus they will be unable to attend the Davis Junior High Bands Festival held that same day.

· Joyce H. would like to get the ball rolling on selecting the new slate of officers for the 2008-09 school year. She recently sent an email out on the list serve regarding this issue. Joyce B. has agreed to stay on as Secretary, assuming that the 9th graders remain at Harper next year.

· Joyce H. introduced Hiram Jackson, a parent of several children attending Davis schools who also participate in orchestra. He is active with DSOMA and is an advocate for the District’s music program.

· A parent asked Ken Bower what the ramifications would be to Harper’s music program if the 9th graders move to DHS next year. Ken said the Band Directors are not sure at this point. Ken thinks the decisions will come down to the administrators, who may decide to abolish Harper’s Jazz Band next year, thus making the Advanced Band even larger than the 68 students it has this year. He thinks if the 9th graders attend DHS next year, they would join the Concert Band, and possibly be given the opportunity to audition for the Symphonic Band if they chose to do so.

· Charlie Alpers asked if there would possibly be a second Jazz Band at DHS if the 9th graders go there next year. Ken answered yes, that is a possibility, but it again would come down to the administrators who will make those decisions.

· Mr. Brucker, Harper’s Orchestra Director, is also attending tonight’s meeting. He thinks the numbers will not support a second Jazz Band at DHS if the 9th graders attend there next year since the smaller classes would likely support the Madrigals and the other choral groups. He questions how the facility as a whole will be able to handle all of the additional classes since DHS can barely handle all of the classes they currently have there. He gave several potential scenarios of how the grade and site shifts may be handled and what he thinks the ramifications would be of each.

· Mr. Brucker stated his concern with moving DaVinci High School away from DHS since a large number of their students take part in the various music programs. He feels it would be terrible for those students to have to choose between attending DaVinci and participating in music, which may be the case if the school moves.
· Hiram said the School Board is meeting tonight at Emerson, but they have said that no votes or decisions will be made tonight. They may vote on some of the issues this Thursday.

· Mr. Brucker said he heard that the actual budget cuts may not be as bad as currently projected; however the District needs to plan for them in any case. Joyce H. said she heard that the budget cut projections may be low and the actual cuts may be higher than expected. Mr. Brucker is hopeful that the State Legislature will shift more money into education rather than away from it.

II. Treasurer’s Report – Joyce Hamaguchi
· Madeline Brattesani is unable to attend tonight’s meeting, thus Joyce H. presented the report in her absence. Copies of the Treasurer’s Report will be made upon request. 

III. Davis Junior High Bands Festival April 12th – Cliva Mee & Paul Harder
· Planning is going well for the 3rd annual Festival, coming up soon. Cliva said she recently sent out a request for volunteers over the list serve. Only eleven parents have offered to help out at this point, and Cliva said she needs many more. Cliva brought some volunteer forms to tonight’s meeting and passed them out to all of the parents present. Cliva said that Madeline Hamaguchi volunteered to create the signage this year, which will be a big help. She asked Ken if this year’s schedule would be the same as last year’s, and Ken said yes. Cliva said only one venue would be needed this year due to the smaller number of participants. They will primarily need parent volunteers to help as stage hands, reconfiguring the chairs after each performance and distributing sheet music to the bands. She anticipates needing six to eight parents for every two-hour shift.

· Julie S. suggested that the Jazz Band students volunteer at this event since they will not be performing at the Festival. Cliva said their first choice would be to have parent volunteers, but if they are still short-handed next week, they would consider this.

· Mr. Brucker suggested to Cliva that she let the parents know this may be the last opportunity to volunteer at this type of event, since next year’s schedule is up in the air at this point.

· Ken is willing to give flyers to the students to take home asking for more parent volunteers.

· Cliva asked Ken if music stands need to be moved from Harper to DHS for the Festival, and Ken said no. He knows they have one complete set of percussion instruments at DHS, but he may need some additional pieces moved over since there will be one band warming up while another is performing. Ken will send an email to Jeff DuPertius and Clyde Quick to see which percussion instruments they will need that day.

IV. Band Director’s Report – Ken Bower
· Ken said that April and May are going to be busy months for all of the bands. 

· Ken pointed out that the next Band Boosters meeting is scheduled for April 29th, the evening before the “Picnic in the Park” concert at the Davis Farmers’ Market. He asked if it was possible to move the meeting ahead to Wednesday, April 23rd instead of holding it on the 29th as originally planned. This would allow extra time to plan for the “Picnic in the Park” performance. Joyce H. thought that would be fine.

· April 22nd is the secondary bands concert at the IPAB. Joyce asked Ken to let the Band Boosters know if he needs help as this date approaches.

V.

Open Discussion about the DJUSD $4,000,000 Budget Shortfall










· Mr. Brucker talked about how a group of parents and music teachers recently met to discuss their goal of saving the District’s music program. They all agreed that their primary goal was to support the community and the Davis Schools Foundation (DSF); however they were not certain that DSF alone will be able to support the entire music program. The decision was then made to conduct a fundraising effort to “Save Our Music” (SOM), channeling the donations through DSOMA since they are already an established non-profit organization. This effort will give the community the chance to support the music program directly, and a separate bank account has been created for the money collected for this cause. DSOMA plans to take the donations for SOM directly to the District to be applied to the music program, and to augment what DSF also gives to the music program. DSOMA’s goal is to raise the $200,000 needed to support the elementary school music program for 2008-09. Mr. Brucker, Mr. Moreno, Mr. Quick, and Mr. Zinn are the four music teachers that received pink slips, since they are the ones with the least amount of seniority. If these four layoffs occur, the remaining music teachers will likely be shuffled around to fill the vacancies created, since all music teachers have multi-age credentials and are thus able to teach at any grade level.
· Hiram stated that when the School Board made their initial decision about what areas of the budget would face cuts, their goal was to preserve the elementary level classroom teachers. This is why music teachers, science teachers, and librarians were affected. At the high school level, cuts were made to classes that were under-enrolled (fully-loaded = 33 students). Music classes at this level are much larger than at the elementary grade level, thus they were left alone at this level.
· Ken stated that the Board’s decisions are not in our hands. Mr. Brucker is not convinced that it is out of our hands when it comes to how the music classes are structured. 
· Mr. Brucker said DSOMA is holding a meeting at 8:15 p.m. tomorrow at Emerson, and he encouraged all to attend. 
· Hiram was asked about enrollment and answered that a total of 1,950 students in the District take part in the music program from grades four and up. This is almost one-quarter of the 8,000 students in the entire District. Hiram stated that 820 students participate in either band or orchestra at the elementary level.
· Joyce H. said DSOMA hopes to collect $100 from each family with a student participating in the music program, which would bring their total to $200,000.
· Helen K. asked if DSOMA was certain that the money collected will go directly towards the music program, thus saving the four teachers affected. She also asked if $200,000 was raised, would the elementary music program for sure be spared. Hiram stated that this is definitely their goal, but the answer is complicated due to the shuffling going on. DSOMA is leaning towards giving the money collected directly to the District. Paul H. stated that the legality of this is questionable.
· Laure Lee suggested that the money collected could be turned into scholarships for those students that cannot pay-to-play, as an alternative way to channel the money to the music program. This could be a potential way around the legalities. 
· Mr. Brucker said that careful records are being kept in the event that the money needs to be returned to the donors. This would only happen if DSOMA could not legally channel the money to the music program.
· Hiram pointed out that the School Board has two brand new members. He said that Sheila Allen-Sutter is one member who has consistently and strongly shown support for the music program. He suggested, as a long-term action, that music parents and advocates from the community consider running for the School Board in 2009, so that the music program will potentially be supported by more of the Board members if those advocates successfully land on the Board.
· Cliva asked if DSOMA is attempting to find a one-year solution, and she expressed concern about the lack of longevity in this solution. She hopes that long-term visioning is occurring, because she worries that the budget will get worse before it gets better.
· Hiram answered that yes, the District is talking about proposing an emergency parcel tax which would go on this November’s ballot. This tax would kick in as long as the state’s condition and affect on the District remains as it is. Hiram also said that DSOMA is considering starting an endowment fund as a long-term option.
· Charlie Alpers commented that an endowment would need to contain millions of dollars to bring in $200,000 in interest per year.
· Debbie Finley agrees with Cliva, that DSOMA does need to look for a long-term solution; however, they also need to look at the potential long-term detriment of the budget cutbacks. She pointed out that the District’s music program greatly suffered from the cuts resulting from Proposition 13, and it took many years to bounce back from those.
· Mr. Brucker said there is a suggestion going around to connect music booster families from the entire District to form a community-wide non-profit organization, possibly named the “Davis Music Foundation.” This organization could then take on corporate sponsorships and would benefit the whole District.
· Jill T. asked how she can motivate her friends of non-elementary school-aged students to donate to DSOMA, since their goal appears to be entirely targeted towards helping out the elementary school program. She asked how the linkage from the elementary school program to the secondary school program could best be defined and articulated.
· Ken said the link is that four music teachers will be affected by the cuts to the elementary school program, and those four teachers happen to be at the secondary level since they are the ones with the least amount of seniority (again, they are Mr. Brucker, Mr. Moreno, Mr. Quick, and Mr. Zinn). The remaining teachers will then be shuffled around because they are all credentialed to teach music for all grades K-12.
· Jill T. suggested the names of the four teachers facing potential layoffs be made known publicly. She said this was not clear in the prior emails she received from DSOMA. She thinks more people would contribute to the cause if they are shown that the cuts to the elementary program directly affect the secondary program.
· Claire LeFlore asked what group of people will be making the decision to spend the DSOMA funds. Hiram said their website answers a lot of these sorts of questions in the FAQ section.
· Joyce H. stated that DSOMA’s initial goal is to fund the music program for one more year, giving them time to consider solutions for additional years if the need arises.
· Mr. Brucker said DSOMA is still in its early planning stage regarding the whole campaign, and tomorrow’s meeting will hopefully help to clarify some of the issues. They are thinking that April 12th will be a great day to get the word out about their cause, due to the Wennberg Music Festival and the Davis Junior High Bands Festival both falling on that same day. He said DSOMA would welcome any and all advice regarding their goal.
· Joyce H. suggested the discussion now turn to specific actions or interventions that would potentially help out DSOMA with their fundraising goal.
· Debbie mentioned that DSOMA has already raised $16,500 after holding only three meetings.
· Joyce H. said that Brenda Cameron, parent of a Harper Advanced Band student, was asked to run Valley Oak’s upcoming Carnival on Friday, June 6th.  Brenda said the Carnival committee will be providing her with $2,000, to be used to pay 50 workers at the Carnival. Brenda suggested that if DSOMA can get 50 people to volunteer at the Carnival, she could then turn over the $2,000 to DSOMA, rather than distributing the money to volunteers from other nonprofit organizations.
· Hiram mentioned that DSOMA would like to have all of the money raised by May 15th, the day that the School Board plans to make their decisions about the budget; however, Hiram said the fundraising could continue beyond that date.
· Joyce H. said our Band Boosters budget has some money that hasn’t yet been spent. She wondered if we would want to adjust our bylaws, such that we could redirect that money away from Harper to DSOMA instead. Joyce B. questioned if the Boosters would be able to redirect money that was collected from band parents who donated it to Harper. Joyce H. said this was a good point and we would likely not be able to do this. Mr. Brucker commented that it is good for the Booster organizations to start their new school year with some carry-over funds.
· It was suggested that a donation box could be passed around at our upcoming concerts to support DSOMA. Mr. Brucker said DSOMA will have representatives at each upcoming event. Claire LeFlore suggested someone speak on DSOMA’s behalf at the concerts. Julie S. said it would make the biggest impact if a Harper parent spoke up on behalf of DSOMA.
·  Joyce H. said Debbie Finley will be the liaison between Harper and DSOMA.
· Mr. Brucker said DSOMA’s will hold a meeting on April 21st, in addition to the one held tomorrow evening at Emerson.
· Joyce H. commented that there will be a lot of action between now and June 15th, and the time to step up is now.
· Mr. Brucker mentioned that the Vacaville School District made big cuts to their music program approximately eight years ago while their District was facing a budget crisis. A group of music supporters started a very public campaign to support the District’s music program, which has been very successful for multiple years.
· Hiram mentioned that in 1978, at the time of the Proposition 13 cutbacks, music continued on as an afterschool program. The band did not appear to be affected until about five or six years after the cutbacks were implemented, when the participating student count dropped from approximately 70 to about 30. It was shortly after this that Mr. Lange was hired as the DHS Band Director. Lynne Rumery asked if DSOMA has any contacts in the Vacaville Music Program that could advise us on our District’s campaign. Mr. Brucker will bring this up at one of the upcoming meetings. 
· Mr. Brucker said volunteers plan to go to local businesses to drum up support of DSF and DSOMA.
· Charlie Alpers wondered if anyone has compiled a list of local music businesses where people rent or buy their instruments, music pieces, etc. because these businesses would be affected by the reduction in music education and they may want to make donations to DSOMA’s cause.
· Jill T. said DSF is having a wine tasting fundraiser at the local winery that she works for. She suggested DSOMA also hold a fundraiser such as this.
· Cliva Mee asked if we could get a “big name” to perform in Davis in support of DSOMA. Debbie Finley said Dave Grisman’s name has been mentioned, as well as Joe Craven, a local musician. Debbie has already reserved the IPAB for a Benefit Concert on May 17th. A pre-concert wine and beer garden will be held at the solar panels.
· Mr. Brucker said the four music teachers who received layoff notices have no intention of leaving the District until they receive formal notice of their severance. They all plan to stick around for the sake of the students in the hopes that the program stays on track and their jobs are secure for 2008-09.
· Charlie Alpers mentioned that the state’s budget was not passed until mid August or September last year.
· Mr. Brucker said DSOMA plans to start a list serve aimed at the elementary level families since nothing like this currently exists. The key to success is trying to reach out to everyone. He asked for questions and comments to be sent his way, and he thanked all for their support.  
VI. Adjourn
· The meeting adjourned at 8:55 p.m. 

· The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, April 23rd at 7:00 p.m.

These minutes were respectfully submitted by Joyce Boulanger, Secretary of the Harper Band Boosters.
